16603
Roanoke Rapids City Council
June 5, 2012


The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a work session on the above date at 7:00 p.m. at the Lloyd Andrews City Meeting Hall.



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)







Suetta S. Scarbrough)



Greg Lawson)



Carol H. Cowen)



Edward A. Wyatt, Interim City Manager



Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk



Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney



MeLinda Hite, Finance Director



Gary Corbet, Fire Chief




Larry Chalker, Public Works Director


John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director



Kathy A. Kearney, Human Resources Manager



Jeff Hinton, Interim Police Chief


Kelly Lasky, Planning & Development Director
Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.
Special Recognitions by Interim Police Chief Hinton
Interim Police Chief Hinton recognized Detective Corey Dixon for receiving his Intermediate Law Enforcement Certificate.  He presented a framed copy to Corey.

Interim Police Chief Hinton also recognized Detective Sergeant Tommy Hathaway who, earlier today, was appointed Deputy Police Chief effective July 1, 2012.  He stated Detective Sergeant Hathaway has 21 years of experience in law enforcement, 13 of which have been with the Roanoke Rapids Police Department.

Mayor Doughtie, on behalf of the City Council, congratulated Corey and Tommy, and thanked them for the work they do every day along with all other City employees.
Public Hearing on Proposed FY 2012 – 2013 Budget
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated the proposed budget is not much different from the current budget.  He stated it provides the same level of services with the same property tax rate.  He stated he has not recommended any additional agency funding even though we have had informal requests throughout the year. Mr. Wyatt pointed out that it is our intent to start a permit program for street cuts.  He stated this would put us in a position of inspecting the cuts, and having a fee associated with this is recommended.  He stated this is a fairly normal 
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practice for municipalities.  Mr. Wyatt pointed out that this will apply to all utility companies with the exception of the Sanitary District which is a governmental agency that we partner with.
Mr. Wyatt stated he would like to emphasize again that there is very little capital in the budget with the exception of the much needed fire ladder truck which will not require any funds out of next year’s budget but will in future budgets.  He stated there will also be an emphasis on some work such as resurfacing.  He stated the Public Works Department is in the position of catching up on its maintenance program.  He stated there are some things that we will have to deal with on a Band-Aid basis.  Mr. Wyatt stated our infrastructure is deteriorating and some things have come to our attention since the budget was first presented.  He stated the only way to do what is absolutely necessary is to appropriate a modest amount of fund balance.  He stated many cities have to do this, and he does not believe this is in anyway fiscally irresponsible.

Mr. Wyatt stated he understands that there has been some attention focused on the modest request of $6,000 for a water fountain and bridge at Cedarwood Cemetery.  He stated from looking at the minutes of the Beautification Committee, it appears that they are probably forgoing the idea of the bridge.  Mr. Wyatt explained that he put this in the budget because the Committee had recommended the project.  
Mr. Wyatt stated we are prepared at whatever time Council chooses to adopt the budget.  He stated there are a number of new fees and privilege license increases recommended.  He stated he does not believe the citizenry can stand an increase in the ad valorem tax.  He stated we should be somewhat heartened by the fact that some of the State-shared revenues have increased, and that has helped us.
Mr. Wyatt stated our elected officials are working very hard to come up with a final resolution relative to the theatre.  He stated having had the opportunity to serve in many communities, he has a tremendous level of empathy for this Council to try to provide the same level of service the citizens deserve while under this tremendous debt.

A public hearing having been advertised and proper notices having been given according to law, Mayor Doughtie opened the hearing for comments.

Mr. Wayne Smith of 705 E. 12th Street, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated he would like to thank the Mayor and City Council for not having a tax increase this year.  He stated he would also like to thank the City employees for their hard work to keep the budget in line so a tax increase would not be necessary.  Mr. Smith stated he sent a formal request for funding for the Roanoke Valley Rescue Squad.  He stated they have not requested any funding from City Council in the last 10 to 12 years but things have changed.  He stated the Roanoke Valley Rescue Squad has provided good service since about 1954.  Mr. Smith stated they have held off requesting funds for as long as they could.  He stated things are tight for them and they feel the City should put some 
16605
Roanoke Rapids City Council

June 5, 2012
type of funding in the budget this year and in years to come.  Mr. Smith stated he has been
with the Rescue Squad since 1974 and until 1990, came before previous Councils and received funding.

Mr. Mark Collier, Commander of the Roanoke Valley Rescue, stated Mr. Wayne Smith is one of their Board of Directors.  He stated about five years ago, they had 13 employees.  He stated they are now down to 8.  He stated in transport they had 23 and now have 10.  He stated a lot of this is due to Medicaid.  Mr. Collier stated they respond to all types of emergencies.  He stated they perform heavy rescue for the City, water rescue and all other types of rescues.  He stated they have been struggling for the past 10 years, and it has been quite a while since they have been before the Council to request funding.  Mr. Collier stated they have been fortunate for many years to be self-supporting.  He stated in the last year, they have answered over 450 calls in the lower part of Roanoke Rapids.  He stated they answered 110 auto calls and over 81 calls providing assistance to the Fire Department.  He stated they also performed 5 water rescues.  Mr. Collier stated he believes the Roanoke Valley Rescue Squad is a vital part of the City, and has been for quite a long time.  He stated with the health care reform, it has been a challenge to remain self-supporting.  Mr. Collier stated they are looking forward to a great working relationship with the City.

Mayor Doughtie asked Mr. Collier where their funding comes from.

Mr. Collier stated all funding received comes from Medicare and Medicaid in the transport side but it is becoming harder to receive reimbursements.  He stated the only reason they provide convalescence transport is to receive funding.  Mr. Collier stated their trucks are over 10 years old and have over 150,000 to 200,000 miles.

There being no one else to speak, Mayor Doughtie declared the public hearing closed.

Request for a Variance to Sections 92.03(B) and 92.05(B) of Chapter 92 “Cemeteries” of the Roanoke Rapids Code of Ordinances
Public Works Director Chalker stated Mrs. Sandy Rose is requesting a variance to Sections 92.03(B) and 92.05(B) of Chapter 92 “Cemeteries” of the Roanoke Rapids Code of Ordinances which reads as follows:

92.03 Monuments and Monumental Work.  

(B) Only one monument shall be erected on a lot and must be of proper materials and workmanship.  The monument shall be placed in the exact center of the lot, facing the walk in front of the lot, except where irregular shape of a lot make this impossible and then only in a space designated by the Cemetery Supervisor.

92.05 Crypts and Mausoleums.

(B) A family monument shall not be allowed in conjunction with above ground burial vaults on the same lot.
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Mr. Chalker, with the aid of a PowerPoint presentation, reviewed the request and presented photos of Mrs. Rose’s lot.  He explained that Mrs. Rose’s husband was recently buried on a lot where a crypt is currently located.  He stated Mr. Rose’s first wife is buried in the crypt and Mrs. Rose would like to place a headstone on this lot for her and her husband.  Mr. Chalker further explained that Mrs. Rose’s request is asking the City to go outside the rules to locate the headstone in the middle of the lot.  He pointed to the location on the overhead projector.  He also pointed out that in order to have enough room to bury an individual in the other plot on this lot, they would have to encroach on another lot if this variance is allowed.  Mr. Chalker stated the actual deed for the lot says that it is subject to the Cemetery’s rules and regulations. He pointed out on the overhead projector photos of lots where the rules have been enforced.  He stated they are prepared to do whatever the City Council wishes regarding this request.

Councilman Lawson stated where the headstone will need to be placed will put it on the burial site.

Mr. Chalker stated that is correct.  He stated there is also a safety concern because the headstone could topple over and they are very heavy.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if the plot to the right is owned by the petitioner.

Mr. Chalker stated yes.  He pointed out that this is a very unfortunate situation since Mrs. Rose was not aware of the rules.  He stated it is his understanding that she already has plans for the headstone and has already spent some money.  Mr. Chalker stated it is our job to enforce the rules.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked if the black line shown on the photo represents the perimeter of the lot.

Mr. Chalker stated.  He pointed out that they are not to scale—but very close.

Councilman Lawson stated as the site settles, there is a potential for the headstone, if allowed, to sink.

Mr. Chalker stated yes, and that is really the basis of the rule to keep headstones out of the burial site.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if two footstones are allowed for each grave.

Mr. Chalker stated yes.  He stated there are a lot of different options.  He pointed out a photo of the back of a crypt that was inscribed.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked if Mrs. Rose understands the problem.
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Mr. Chalker stated he did not have this visual presentation when talking with her earlier.  He stated that Mrs. Rose has been very nice.

Mrs. Rose stated the reason she chose a headstone was because she was under the impression that she could have one.  She stated there are three plots and one of them will probably not be used.

Councilman Lawson asked Mrs. Rose if she has spent any money yet.

Mrs. Rose stated she has ordered parts of it.  She stated she has a bill to be paid.  She stated she is willing to do whatever the City tells her she can do.  Mrs. Rose stated she would like to erect a headstone on this lot.
Councilman Lawson asked Mrs. Rose how much money she has spent on the headstone.  He asked if anything had been engraved on it.

Mrs. Rose stated she does not know.  She stated someone from Toler Monument Company called the City and was told to stop.  She stated Mr. Toler assured her it could be put there.  Mrs. Rose stated safety concerns are not an issue.

Councilman Lawson asked Mrs. Rose if she had asked Mr. Toler about alternatives if this does not work.

Mrs. Rose stated no.

Councilman Lawson stated he would like for Mrs. Rose to explore some other options.

Mayor Doughtie stated he has been over and looked at the lot.  He stated even if safety was not an issue, there is certainly a lot of symmetry in the cemetery and to erect the headstone would disrupt that symmetry.  Mayor Doughtie stated he thinks it might be best to explore other options.

Mrs. Rose stated she is basically being told no.

Mayor Doughtie stated not at this time.

Mrs. Rose stated she is being told she cannot do this and that she should have the body exhumed.
Councilman Lawson stated that is not what he is saying.  He stated his recommendation is to go back to the monument company and explore other options.
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Mrs. Rose stated she will only be able to go back and put something on the back of the crypt or have some type of wall attached that extends out from the crypt.
Mayor Doughtie asked Mrs. Rose if these options were satisfactory to her.
Mrs. Rose stated not really.  She stated the headstone is really nice and she feels like it will make a nice addition to the cemetery.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated this is a very sensitive subject to him because he had a similar situation with his mother in November.  He stated others have come before City Council with similar requests and we did not grant them.  Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee suggested that this matter be tabled to look at other alternatives.  He stated maybe she can come up with something within the City’s guidelines.

Mrs. Rose stated in other words, the City is hoping she will go away.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated no.  He stated it sounds like there were other alternatives presented.  He stated again that we have had others that wanted to do different things, and we did not grant the permission they were requesting.
Councilwoman Scarbrough asked Mrs. Rose if she was supposed to get permission for this type of monument before she ordered it.

Mrs. Rose stated she was not instructed to do that.  She stated she spoke with the funeral director about her intentions.  She stated when she picked out the headstone, she was told that it met the City’s specifications.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked if the headstone would meet those specifications.

Mrs. Rose stated yes.

Mayor Doughtie stated he does not think City Council will vote to approve this tonight.  He asked Mrs. Rose to try to see what other alternatives are available.  He suggested she talk with the gentleman at the monument company and see what he can bring back to her.  He stated the Council is not denying the request but tabling it.

Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to table this matter in order for the petitioner to obtain alternatives.

Consideration of Amended Interlocal Agreement with Halifax County for Collection of City of Roanoke Rapids and Roanoke Rapids Graded School District Property Taxes
Finance Director Hite stated on January 1, 2009, the City and County entered into an 
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agreement for the collection of the City’s ad valorem taxes and solid waste fees.  She stated the agreement inadvertently omitted provisions relating to the collection of the ad valorem taxes levied by the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District.  She stated the amended agreement now includes a provision for the collection of the taxes for the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District.  Ms. Hite pointed out that this agreement has been reviewed by City Attorney Chichester, and he is in agreement with the terms.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to approve the following amended agreement with Halifax County, and to authorize the Interim City Manager to execute same:

HALIFAX COUNTY

NORTH CAROLINA


THIS AMENDED INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT  (the “Amended Agreement” or “Agreement”) made and entered into this ____ day of _____________, 2012, by and between The City of Roanoke Rapids, a municipal corporation, hereinafter referred to as the “City” and Halifax County, a political subdivision of the State of North Carolina, hereinafter referred to as the “County”, collectively referred to as the “Parties”;
W I T N E S S E T H:


WHEREAS, the City has the authority to levy and collect ad valorem taxes; and


WHEREAS, by separate agreement with the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District, the City has the contractual responsibility to collect ad valorem taxes levied by the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District (it being understood that the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District Board of Trustees has the authority to levy and collect a supplemental school tax under 1919 Session Laws, Chapter 120, Sections 7 and 8); and


WHEREAS, the County has the authority to levy and collect ad valorem taxes; and


WHEREAS, the City and the County entered into an agreement for the collection of City ad valorem taxes and solid waste fees by the County, dated effective January 1, 2009, but said agreement inadvertently omitted provisions relating to the collection of ad valorem taxes levied by the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District for which the City is responsible for collection; 


WHEREAS, the City and the County desire that the tax collection agreement be amended to provide that the County collect the ad valorem taxes levied by the City, the solid waste fees charged by the City, and the ad valorem taxes levied by the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District for which the City is responsible for collection; 


NOW THEREFORE, pursuant to GS 160A-461 and GS 105-354, the City and the County agree as follows:


1.  Effective January 1, 2012, the County will collect ad valorem taxes levied by the City, the solid waste fees charged by the City, and the ad valorem taxes levied by the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District for which the City is responsible for collection under its separate agreement with Roanoke Rapids Graded School District.


2.  The County has coded all City records for real estate taxes and provided a report to the City for verification of the records.  This report has been signed by both the Tax Collector for the City and the Tax Collector for the County to verify accuracy.
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3.  The County has coded all records of the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District and provided a report to the City for verification of the records.  This report has been signed by both the Tax Collector for the City and the Tax Collector for the County to verify accuracy.


4.  The City has provided to the County a list of all Solid Waste customers complete with the parcel number which matches the County records.  These records have been keyed by the County and a report has been provided to the City for verification.  This report has been signed by both the Tax Collector for the City and the Tax Collector for the County to verify accuracy.


5.  The County has coded all the City and Roanoke Rapids Graded School District records for personal property taxes. 


6.  The County acknowledges that the City has paid an initial fee of $2.00 per parcel for all real estate records.  


7.  In addition to the fee described in paragraph 7 above, the County acknowledges that the City has paid an initial fee of $1.00 for such parcels which will include a Solid Waste fee.  


8.  The City agrees that residential Solid Waste fees will be charged on every livable residence.




9.  All ad valorem taxes and solid waste fees collected under this agreement will be subject to a discount period of 2% for taxes paid in full prior to August 31st of each year.


10.  The City agrees that the costs of collections will be 2% of the total collections under this agreement (including City ad valorem taxes, City solid waste fees, and Roanoke Rapids Graded School District ad valorem taxes).  This amount will be withheld from the monthly distribution paid to the City as hereinafter provided.


11.  Annually the County will be responsible for billing all property owners in the City of Roanoke Rapids and the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District for City ad valorem property taxes, City solid waste fees, and Roanoke Rapids Graded School District ad valorem taxes.


12.  On a monthly basis, the County will disburse to the City all City ad valorem taxes, City solid waste fees, and Roanoke Rapids Graded School District ad valorem taxes collected under this agreement, less the 2% collection fee described in paragraph 10 above.  It shall be the sole responsibility of the City to make a separate disbursement to the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District for any portion of such monthly County disbursements that constitute ad valorem taxes levied by the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District. 


13.  The County will provide the City a monthly summary report with each monthly distribution made under this agreement.  This report shall include all detail of the billing with any changes with respect to discovery billings, releases, adjustments and collections.


14.  The County will provide the City a tax scroll annually when bills are generated to assist the City in its maintenance of its records and for Budgeting and State reporting.


15.    The County will not be responsible for collecting for any prior year taxes owed to the City or the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District.


16.  This Amended Agreement shall become effective as of January 1, 2012 and will continue on an annual basis until terminated by either party.  The aggregate terms of this Agreement shall not exceed ninety-nine (99) years.  


17. This Amended Agreement may be terminated by either party by giving 90 days written notice of such
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termination.


18.  Any communication required or permitted by this Amended Agreement must be in writing except as expressly provided otherwise in this Amended Agreement.  Any communication shall be sufficiently given and deemed given when delivered by hand or five days after being mailed by first-class certified mail, postage prepaid, and addressed as follows:






A.  If to the City:





Mr. Ed Wyatt (or his successor)





Interim City Manager





City of Roanoke Rapids





Post Office Box 38





Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina 27870







B.  If to the County:





Mr. Tony N. Brown





Halifax County Manager





Post Office Box 38





Halifax, North Carolina 27839


19.  This agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of North Carolina.
20. If any provision of this Agreement shall be determined to be unenforceable, that determination shall not affect any other provision of this Agreement.

21. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the parties, and this Agreement shall not be changed except in writing signed by all the parties.

22.  Subject to the specific provisions of this Agreement, this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of and be enforceable by the parties and their respective successors and assigns.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the City and the County have caused this instrument to be executed by their duly authorized officers this day and year first above written.







THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS







By:  _______________________________








City Manager

This instrument has been preaudited in the Manner

Approved as to Form and Legality

Required by the Local Government and




Fiscal Control Act





____________________________










City Attorney

________________________________

Finance Officer







HALIFAX COUNTY






By:  ____________________________________







Tony N. Brown, County Manager
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By:  ____________________________________








Pamela M. Harris, Tax Collector

This instrument has been preaudited in the Manner

Approved as to Form and Legality

Required by the Local Government and




Fiscal Control Act





____________________________










County Attorney

________________________________

Finance Officer
Consideration of Project Ordinance Amendment for FY 2010 CDBG Project (Henry Street Revitalization)
Finance Director Hite stated on November 8, 2011, City Council approved a Project Ordinance for the Henry Street Revitalization Project totaling $650,000.  She stated $600,000 represents CDBG funds and $50,000 represents funds from the Roanoke Rapids Housing Authority.  She explained that the Housing Authority directly utilized the $50,000 for acquisition purposes as outlined in the grant agreement.  Ms. Hite stated funds did not flow through the City’s books.

Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Cowen and unanimously carried to adopt the following project ordinance:

CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS

FY10 COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT

PROJECT ORDINANCE AMENDMENT

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS, NORTH CAROLINA that pursuant to Section 13.2 of Chapter 159 of the General Statutes of North Carolina, the following grant project is hereby amended, the FY10 Community Development Block Grant approved by Council on November 8th, 2011.

SECTION 1.  The project authorized and being amended is as described in the work statement contained in the grant agreement (#10-C-2226) between the City of Roanoke Rapids and the North Carolina Department of Commerce.  This project is more familiarly known as the Henry Street Revitalization Project.  The Project Ordinance Amendment consists of a $50,000 decrease in revenues from the Roanoke Rapids Housing Authority as these funds were utilized for acquisition purposes and the properties were purchased in the name of the Housing Authority.            

SECTION 2. The City of Roanoke Rapids staff is hereby directed to proceed with the amendment to the grant project pursuant to the grant agreements, the rules and regulations of the North Carolina Department of Commerce.

SECTION 3. The following revenues and resources are anticipated to be available to complete the project activities:


CDBG Grant







$   600,000

Roanoke Rapids Housing Authority




$     50,000



Project Resources




$   650,000



Amendment to Ordinance



$   (50,000)



Total Project Resources



$   600,000
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SECTION 4.  The following amounts are appropriated for the project activities:

     
Henry Street Revitalization





$    650,000
                          
Project Appropriations




$    650,000



Amendment to Ordinance



$   (50,000)



Total Project Appropriations



$   600,000

SECTION 5. The Finance Director is hereby directed to maintain within the Grant Project Fund sufficient specific detailed accounting records to provide the accounting to the North Carolina Department of Commerce as required by the grant agreement(s) and federal and state regulations.

SECTION 6.  Funds may be advanced from the General Funds for the purpose of making payments as due.  Reimbursement requests should be made to the North Carolina Department of Commerce in an orderly and timely manner.

SECTION 7.  The City Manager shall be authorized to reallocate appropriations within the various line items of this project as he deems necessary.

SECTION 8.  Copies of this project ordinance shall be made available to the Finance Director for direction in carrying out this project.

ADOPTED this 5th day of June, 2012.

                      






______________________________________

                                                                                                          Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

________________________________________

       Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk
Consideration of Budget Amendment for Reappropriation of Residual Funds Due to Immediate Needs of the Roanoke Rapids Theatre
Public Works Director Chalker reviewed the following email he sent to Interim City Manager Wyatt:
From:

lchalker@roanokerapidsnc.com

Sent:

Thursday, May 31, 2012   8:00 PM

To:

ewyatt@roanokerapidsnc.com; lvincent@roanokerapidsnc.com

cc:

lchalker@roanokerapidsnc.com; melinda@roanokerapidsnc.com; John Simeon

Subject:

Immediate Theatre Needs

Attachments:
Theatre Production Systems Needs Meeting.docx

Ed,

As we discussed earlier today, there are several items of need that have reached critical levels in the Theatre. While we have known about these items since December of last year, we intentionally delayed spending funds to correct
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them as we were optimistic and hoping we could make it until Mr. Gatling would eventually purchase the building and its contents. As time has gone by, this situation has worsened and we have waited as long as we can and must act now. Failure to do so will only amplify this situation and will get us to the point of not being able to host certain acts in our venue due to inadequate production systems.

One of the most pressing needs involves stage lighting. We have only purchased 2 bulbs for static spot lights since we resumed operation of the building after Mr. Gatling left.  Moving lights are our "crown jewels" and the heart of the lighting systems.  The bulbs for these many lights average $200 each, but when cared for properly, should last 4 or more years.  We plan to re-lamp all blown bulbs in these systems and allow for 2 spares of each type fixture for any future failures.

Expendables such as special gaffing tape (used on stage) as well as marking tape (for use on sound boards), in-ear monitor cables with ear buds, colored "gels" for stationary par stage lighting, as well as speaker cables for on-stage monitors (for band and singers) make up the remainder of our needs and will be put to use immediately with the next stage use. I am including the complete list with prices as well as a look forward at future needs for next year’s budget.

We plan to purchase these items from Tequila Sunrise Music upon approval and issuance of Purchase Order along with the blessing of Melinda Hite in Finance.

Please contact me with questions or the need to provide a close-up look at where these items are needed and will be used. It is always better to look closely and to get a detailed explanation, and seeing this equipment in operation while on the stage will certainly bring the picture into focus. 

Larry D. Chalker
Public Works
252-326-2362
Theatre Production Systems Needs Meeting

5/30/12

Roanoke Rapids Theatre

John Simeon

Larry Chalker

Kenny Barker (Tequila Sunrise)

Linda Barker (Tequila Sunrise)

Immediate Needs:
· Audio Cables – 100’ speakon, 4ea. 

           $  100.00 

· Coupling adaptors,



           $    65.00 

· Gaffers Tape, 1 case



           $  200.00 

· Sound Board Tape, 1 case


           $  100.00

· MAC700 Bulbs, HTI700/D4/75,90 volts
          
           $1400.00

· MAC600 Bulbs, MSR575W/2


           $1400.00

· Legend HID fixture, MSR700/2


           $1000.00

· Lighting Gels,  various



           $  400.00

· In-Ear Monitor cables, ear buds


           $  400.00


· Repair Crown XLS802 Rack Amplifier

           $  200.00






Total

           $5265.00
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Future Needs:
· Monitor Speakers, 4 ea.

· Projector Repair

· House Curtain Repair

· Microphone (wired), 4 ea.






        $6000.00

Mr. Chalker stated they plan to spend only $5,265 on the pressing needs and if we can leverage a better cost, it will not cost that much.
Finance Director Hite stated the budget amendment is for the entire amount.  She stated these are residual funds and we are requesting a reappropriation to handle these needs.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked Ms. Hite if she is requesting the reallocation of the $11,000 in debt payment to pay for these items.

Ms. Hite stated yes.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to adopt the following ordinance:

REQUEST FOR BUDGET TRANSFER
GENERAL FUND

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS:

SECTION 1.  The following budget transfer is made to the annual budget for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2012 to amend the General Fund Operating Budget in order to provide funding for immediate and future needs at the Roanoke Rapids Theatre.  The appropriations are to be changed as follows:

SCHEDULE A – GENERAL FUND OPERATING










Decrease
Increase


10.7000.8100
Principal Debt Payment



$11,265.00


10.6420.3401
Other Supplies/Materials (Theatre)



$11,265.00









____________
____________


GENERAL FUND TOTAL TRANSFER



$11,265.00
$11,265.00

SECTION 2.  This budget transfer shall become effective upon adoption.

SECTION 3.  Copies of this budget transfer shall be furnished to the Budget Officer and the Finance Director.
ADOPTED this 5th day of June, 2012.
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__________________________________________

        Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

__________________________________________

        Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk
Departmental Reports
     Departmental reports will be provided in written form in the regular agenda packet.
Review Draft Regular Agenda for June 12, 2012
There being no discussion of the draft regular agenda, motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to go into closed session as allowed by NCGS 143.318.11(a) (3), (5) & (6).
[The remainder of this page is blank.]
Minute Book Pages 16617, 16618, 16619, 16620, 16621 and 16622 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to return to open session.



Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.

In closed session, City Council discussed several matters.  No action was taken in closed session.

There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Cowen and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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